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Mark’s account of Easter morning gets right to the point. The body of Jesus, the crucified one, is not in the tomb because 
He has risen. Luke’s account gives us a little bit more of the angel’s words. He tells us that there were in fact two angels 
and their opening words to the women are, “Why do you seek the living one among the dead?” That is to say, “Why 
are you here? Why have you come to a cemetery, a place of the dead, when you are seeking One who is alive?”  
 
The followers of Jesus, all of them, ought to have known better. He had suffered. He had been rejected by the chief 
priests and scribes. He had been betrayed, handed over to the Gentiles, scourged, mocked, spat upon. He had been 
crucified. And all of this happened just as He had said it would. He said it in Mark chapter 8. He said it again in chapter 9. 
And yet again in chapter 10. It all happened exactly as Jesus had said. These women had witnessed this. They stood at the 
cross and they saw the place where He was buried. All that was left to happen was the last item Jesus mentioned in all 
three of these occasions; after being crucified, He would rise again after three days. Jesus says all this again and again, He 
says that these things must happen. 
 
This was necessary. Jesus was the only innocent One. The Father had identified Him as His beloved Son in whom He was 
well pleased. The chief priests determine that Jesus must die not for any wrongdoing, but precisely because He had said 
the truth: He is the Messiah, the Son of the Most High. Pilate declared Jesus’ innocence over and over. And yet He went 
on to die the most shameful death. His blood which had no stain, no guilt of sin was shed for the sin of all. Payment was 
made with the blood of God’s own Son. That offering was accepted, shown to have made perfect satisfaction, no more 
sin needed to be answered for, because He was raised from the dead.  
 
It didn’t happen just because Jesus said it would. It didn’t happen just because it was foreshown in the Scriptures, foreseen 
in Joseph being exalted from prison, Jonah being spat out of the whale, the three young men spared incineration in the 
fiery furnace. Those events do indeed prophecy of Christ’s resurrection from the dead. But His resurrection is not just 
one item, one event among many. It is the chief event, the culmination of all the Scriptures and of our Lord’s preaching. It 
is the seal, the demonstration that sin is truly taken away. If there is no sin, the sentence of death cannot stand. Jesus, 
having made the perfect and final sacrifice for sin could not stay dead. 
 
But the women come in the morning to anoint a corpse with spices. Now, they at least are bold enough to go to the tomb. 
They are not afraid to be known to associate with and love Jesus, unlike the disciples, who, as we shall hear next Sunday, 
are hiding behind locked doors in fear. They come unashamed, to revere the body of Jesus. The 75 pounds of myrrh and 
aloe that Joseph of Arimathea and Nicodemus had used, just wasn’t enough, so they come bringing more. Even thinking 
that Jesus is dead, with nothing more that He can say to them, they cannot stay away, they simply want to be with Him 
and extend loving care for His body. 
 
That is what they are looking for: His dead body. They are not filled with joyful anticipation, looking forward to seeing an 
empty tomb, rather, they are concerned about who will roll away the stone from the sepulcher because it is so large. They 
are shocked to find that the body of Jesus, the crucified one, is not in the tomb because He has risen. What makes them 
afraid is hearing that what Jesus Himself had said would happen has happened.   
 
How could they have missed what Jesus had said? How could they be afraid to be seen at His tomb? How could they be 
perplexed and fearful at hearing the first Easter sermon from the angels? Much as we are tempted to, we need not wonder 
at this and heap scorn upon the myrrh-bearing women or roll our eyes at the disciples.  
 
How can you have missed what Jesus has said? Not about His resurrection, you’re here on Easter Sunday after all. But 
what about all His other teachings? That we are to abide in Him, abide in His Word? That we are to love another as He 
has loved us? That we are to be reconciled to one another? That we are to bear one another’s burdens? These are the 
words of the one man who has overcome death for us, how can we not take His teachings up into our lives? 
 
How can you be afraid to come where the risen Lord, the man who has died for your sins and come alive again, comes to 
be with His people? Because you’ve been away far too long and you think you no longer belong here? Because you realize 
you’ve feared displeasing your supervisor more than God? Because you think you need the Gospel and the Sacrament of 



the Altar on Easter, but not every Sunday? Because there might be some risk that you catch an illness that can only kill 
your body and you think that’s the worst thing that can happen to you? 
 
How can you hear the Gospel, the forgiveness of sins through Christ’s blood shed for you, the news of the resurrection of 
Christ’s body from the dead, and the guarantee of the same for you, and then be so worried about your financial accounts, 
who rules the world stage, who got promoted over you, what others think of you, especially for being a Christian, to the 
point that you’d rather keep that little detail private, your little secret between you and your church friends? 
 
Not so different from the women or the disciples, are you? What we ought to know and believe and trust in, slips aside 
quite easily, doesn’t it? So why are you here? You know the story. You are not looking for a dead Jesus. You come 
knowing that you will see and taste the resurrection as you receive the living body and blood of your Lord, the one who 
triumphed over death and who will never die again. You come knowing what you will find. Joyful faces, easter lilies, 
banners, and music, that all proclaim what you know better than those on the first Easter morning: the Lord Jesus has 
risen from the dead, He has destroyed death by death, He has bestowed life upon those who were dead. You know what 
matters. If you didn’t know, you do now. If you have forgotten, you now remember.  
 
As much as you have not been here, you are now here. You know who is here and what He gives, and you are reminded 
now that you need it. Always. As much as you have been afraid, or you placed your faith in the wrong people, the wrong 
things, your hopes set on the wrong ideals or expectations, you have now heard of the One who has triumphed over your 
enemies, over your false gods, and shown Himself worthy of being your sole hope and trust. 
 
Come, then, not in fear or guilt or terror. For Jesus, the crucified One, is not dead in the tomb, but is risen and He is here 
for you, just as He has said. 
 
 
 
 


